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October 1, 2007

Milford Planning and Zoning Board

c/o Mr. Peter Crabtree

Milford Assistant City Planner

Parsons Office Complex

70 West River Street

Milford, CT  06460

Subject:  
Coastal Site Plan Review

214 Broadway Avenue

Mark Pucci, Applicant

Dear Board Members:

We received a copy of a site plan regarding the above-referenced proposal prepared by D’Amico Associates dated October 31, 2006 and a Coastal Area Management Report dated June 2, 2007 along with a request to provide comments to you from a concerned neighbor.   OLISP staff conducted a site inspection on September 24, 2007.   We have reviewed the above-referenced application material for consistency with the Connecticut Coastal Management Act (CCMA)[CGS Sections 22a-90 through 22a-112, inclusive] policies and offer the following comments for the Board’s consideration.  

In passing the CCMA, the legislature recognized that the development patterns and practices commonly implemented prior to the Act were not adequately achieving a balance between sound economic development and coastal resource protection.   They not only recognized that such practices as constructing walls along the water were having a cumulative adverse impact on coastal resources, they also recognized that development practices were placing people and property unnecessarily in harms way.  CCMA policies, when effectively applied, minimize adverse impacts on coastal resources while promoting sound economic development.  Regarding the proposed development, application of the policies should result in a significantly modified development as explained and detailed below.

Site conditions

The pre-existing dwelling and garage have been razed leaving a concrete pad area and a short concrete wall that defines the landward limit of the beach.  The beach area near the short wall was heavily vegetated in parts with beach grass.  Evidence of a wrack line left by high tides was slightly waterward of the southern limit of the beach grass, defining the State’s regulatory jurisdiction.  Additionally, the parcel lies within a Zone AE (Elevation 11’ NGVD) and a Zone VE (Elevation 15’ NGVD) coastal flood hazard areas as shown on FEMA’s Flood Insurance Rate Map (FIRM) for the City of Milford, Panel 6 0f 6, or Community Panel 090082 0006 G (revised November 6, 1996).  A review of the FIRM shows that the Zone VE line is located approximately 140’ from Broadway Avenue and 120’ landward of the shoreline (see attached map and photo).  If the VE Zone were to be transposed from the FIRM based on the location of the shoreline on the map, it would be placed near the landward end of the proposed dwelling, indicating that the dwelling must be constructed to VE Zone standards (i.e., elevated on piles above 15’ NGDV) .  This information indicates that significant erosion of the beach has taken place since the FIRM was revised in 1996, that the FIRM contains a significant error, or both.  However, the design of the development should reflect the actual hazards from storm waves and surge versus what is implied by the FIRM.  

The most significant coastal resource on the site is a beach.  The policies regarding beaches and dunes are:  

1) To preserve the dynamic form and integrity of natural beach systems in order to provide critical wildlife habitats, a reservoir for sand supply, a buffer for coastal flooding and erosion, and valuable recreation opportunities [CGS Section 22a-92(b)(2)(C)];

2) To insure that coastal uses are compatible with the capabilities of the system and do not unreasonably interfere with natural processes of erosion and sedimentation [CGS Section 22a-92(b)(2)(C)]; and

3) To encourage the restoration and enhancement of disturbed or modified beach systems [CGS Section 22a-(b)(2)(C)].

The upper beach area, which is already limited in its landward extent by the existing concrete wall, is the area where beach grass can flourish and trap sand.  Over time, the beach grass area can accumulate sand and move waterward as the beach’s elevation increases.  A review of this Office’s 1995, 2000, and 2005 aerial photographs shows that there was almost no beach grass on the site in 1995.  The area of beach grass was small in the 2000 photo and expanded significantly between 2005 and the date of the inspection.  Thus, the upper beach area is growing and accumulating sand.  If allowed to grow, the upper beach area could provide additional protection from coastal storms.  However, beach grass cannot simply be transplanted on the lower beach in an effort to relocate the upper beach and its function waterward, because the beach grass cannot tolerate frequent saltwater inundation, which is why it grows exclusively above the high tide line.  

The proposed dwelling extends approximately 10’ further onto the beach than the pre-existing limits of the concrete wall and would result in the filling of a significant area of beach sand and beach grass.  Additionally, a deck is proposed to extend an additional 18 feet waterward over the beach.  The potential impact on the beach from the deck cannot be determined since its elevation is described in the CAM report as either 6 feet or 10 feet above grade.  However, even an elevated deck could shade remaining areas of sand and further limit the areas where beach grass could grow.  The adverse impacts from shading would be greater from a deck constructed 6 feet above grade versus 10 feet above grade.   By directly eliminating areas of the upper beach and beach grass and by shading additional areas, the proposal damages and degrades, rather than preserves the dynamic form and integrity of the natural beach system.  The impacts to the beach reduce its ability to provide wildlife habitats, a reservoir for sand supply, and a buffer for coastal flooding and erosion.  Therefore, the proposal is inconsistent with CCMA beaches and Dune policies.

The proposed dwelling lies within the coastal flood hazard areas.  The applicable CCMA policy is:

to mange coastal hazard areas so as to insure that development proceeds in such a manner that hazards to life and property are minimized… [CGS Sec. 22a-92(b)(2)(F)]

Additionally, the CCMA policy regarding the use of shoreline structures such as seawalls, revetments, concrete, stone and other barriers to control shoreline flooding or erosion states that:

Structural solutions are permissible when necessary and unavoidable for the protection of infrastructural facilities, water-dependent uses, or existing inhabited structures (i.e. existing prior to 1980), and where there is no feasible, less environmentally damaging alternative and where all reasonable mitigation measures and techniques have been provided to minimize adverse impacts [CGS Sec. 22a-92(b)(2)(J)] (bold added for clarity).

This means that when evaluating new residential structures that lie within flood hazard areas, all measures should be taken to design and locate new dwellings such that future owners will not need to seek structural measures to protect the dwelling from flooding and erosion.  Just recently, we have received an inquiry from the owner of a recently constructed dwelling at 232 Broadway Avenue asking if he can construct a new sea wall to protect his home despite the dwelling being constructed to FEMA standards for dwellings located in a Zone AE.  In accordance with CGS Sec. 22a-92(b)(2)(j) above, structural solutions are not permissible at 232 Broadway Avenue because the dwelling was erected after the enactment of the CCMA.  At this site, minimizing hazards to life and property involve both location and design.  For example, the proposal is to construct a new dwelling approximately 70’ waterward of the pre-existing dwelling and onto the adjacent beach.  Given that there is not much beach remaining landward of the high tide line, constructing a new dwelling further onto the beach would represent poor coastal management planning as it would increase, rather than minimize, hazards to life and property despite a new dwelling being constructed with a higher first floor elevation.  Based on the recent request by a neighbor just a few properties away, it would not be surprising for a future resident of the proposed dwelling to also seek approval to construct a shoreline structure at this parcel after experiencing beach erosion and other damage related to one coastal storm if the dwelling is constructed as proposed.  Therefore, it is the Board’s responsibility in implementing the CCMA policies regarding proposals in the coastal flood hazard area to only approve designs that minimize hazards to life and property and to disallow proposals that increase hazards to life and property.   

Coastal site plan.

The Board, in fulfilling its responsibility in implementing CCMA policies at the local level, must make decisions based on evaluating all the relevant potential beneficial and adverse impacts on coastal resources.  As such, we note the following inadequacies and inaccuracies in the proposed site plan and CAM report.

1) The site plan does not show all of the coastal resources on and adjacent to the site as required in accordance with CGS  Section 22a-105.  For example, the CAM report states that “the southern portion of the site is an unvegetated, gently sloping sandy beach.”  However, the limit of the beach is not identified on the site plan, nor is the limit of the area of beach grass.  Also, the report inaccurately describes the area as an unvegetated beach.  Therefore, the Board is left with an incomplete and inaccurate description of the beach resource on the parcel.

2) The site plan included elevation contour lines and several proposed spot elevations.  However, the plan does not include a datum.  Are the elevations relative to mean lower low water, mean low water, NAVD 88, NGVD, or some other datum?  The site plan should be revised to include the datum used.

3) The site plan shows the approximate location of the high water line.  The high water line has no relevance to the coastal site plan review process.  If the surveyor meant to mark the mean high water line for the purposes of delineating the property limits by which the rear setback is measured, then the corresponding elevation should have been included for City staff to confirm.  Additionally, the high tide line should be added to the site plan in accordance with the definition as stated in CGS Section 22a-359(c).

4) The site plan does not include all the coastal flood hazard area limits as shown on the FIRM.  The Zone VE, which is a more hazardous area, should be accurately shown on the plans.  Before the Board can make any decision on this application, an accurate Zone VE line must be depicted on the site plan.  Because the Zone VE limit on a beach include the anticipated erosion of the beach and dune system and are not simply determined by elevation, we believe that an accurate boundary may show that the proposal must be constructed to Zone VE standards. 
CAM Report

The CAM report states in the conclusion that “none of the on-site or adjacent coastal resources will be degraded, or otherwise adversely altered or affected by this proposal which is to retain the same residential use.”  It is incredulous that such a statement can be made when the project proposes to eliminate several hundred square feet of beach and developing dune and impact several hundred additional square feet of beach through site construction and shading.  The applicant suggests in the Conclusion section that the replacement dwelling will be on the same footprint as the existing dwelling.  This is clearly inaccurate, both in terms of area and location.  Finally, the CAM report states that the proposed deck will approximately 10 feet above the ground in the Beaches & Dunes section and 6 feet above grade in the Conclusion section of the report.   A cross section would clear up this inconsistency.

Summary and Recommendations

The proposal is inconsistent with CCMA beaches and dunes policies and does not minimize hazards to life and property.  We are concerned that the proposal may be located in or very close to the Zone VE coastal flood hazard area.  This is of particular concern because the beach could experience severe erosion in a major coastal storm, thus resulting in larger waves hitting the dwelling than the design anticipates.  The erosion could then undermine the dwellings’s foundation.  Because the CCMA does not allow shoreline flood & erosion control structures to be used to protect inhabited structures built after 1980, it is critical for the Board to approve waterfront projects that are designed and located such that no future structural protection would be necessary.  By proposing a structure further onto the beach in an area subject to erosion, the proposal will only increase the likelihood that future structural measures will be sought to reduce flooding and erosion hazards to the dwelling.  In addition to failing to minimize hazards to life and property, the proposal eliminates and degrades important functional aspects of the beach system.  Since the project is inconsistent with the above-referenced CCMA policies, we recommend that the Board deny the coastal site plan review. 

We believe, however, that the project can be modified to be consistent with CCMA resource and use policies.  For example, to ensure that the project minimizes hazards to life and property and that structural solutions will not be needed to protect the structure in the future, we recommend that the applicant relocate the dwelling landward of the existing low concrete wall and design it to meet the standards for construction in a Zone VE flood hazard area.  Such action would obviate the need to conduct a site-specific analysis to update the location of the Zone VE line, thus saving the applicant time and money.  Keeping the dwelling landward of the concrete wall would also minimize adverse impacts to the beach and allow the dune to continue to develop and provide additional storm protection.  

We hope these comments are helpful to the Board.  We are available to review any revised plans for consistency with CCMA policies and these comments.  Please feel free to contact John Gaucher of my staff at regarding at 860-424-3660 with any questions regarding this letter or any other coastal management related issues.







Sincerely,







Brian P. Thompson







Director







Office of Long Island Sound Programs

BPT/JG

Encl.

cc:
Gino Tarantino, with attachment


Fred D’Amico, D’Amico Associates, with attachment

